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convenient local government well after the completion of the electoral review and will be 

durable until the next review. Accordingly, we want respondents to adopt a similar 

perspective. 

Although it does not use national formulae for determining council size, the Commission 

generally refers to the CIPFA Nearest Neighbours Model for English authorities to help 

understand the contextual position of the authority being reviewed. This is a licensed 

dataset2 that shows groups of statistically similar councils and allows the Commission to 

identify 'expected ranges' for both the number of councillors and the councillor-to-elector 

ratios. This expected range is defined by an upper and lower quintile value with the median 

providing the midpoint figure. The data help the Commission understand how the authority 

under review compares with its nearest neighbours and, on occasion to query proposals that 

appear unexpected when compared with similar authorities. 

Local authorities should be mindful of the overall appropriateness of the proposed council 

sizes in terms of governance, specifically in ensuring that an authority is neither too small to 

discharge its statutory functions nor too large to function in an effective manner and offering 

purposeful roles for all elected members. Accordingly, whilst recognising that such 

thresholds might vary depending on the type of local authority and its specific setting, the 

Commission will look for particularly strong evidence in support of proposals that place the 

authority amongst the highest and lowest levels of similar councils nationwide, especially 

where authorities would be below 30 or exceed 100 councillors in size. 

The Commission's decision about an authority's council size will mark the formal start to the 

review process. However, the Commission's decision on council size will not be formalised 

until the Final Recommendations are agreed and published. This is because the number of 

councillors may change marginally (generally ±1) from the initial decision if it is felt that 

modifying the number of councillors may provide for a pattern of wards that better reflects 

the three statutory criteria. 

The Final Recommendations describe the complete set of electoral arrangements, including 

ward names and locations as well as the number of elected members, alongside parish 

warding arrangements. These recommendations will be implemented at the next election by 

means of an Order laid before Parliament. 
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Under the terms of the data licence the Commission is unable to share the CIPFA Nearest 
Neighbour Model externally although some authorities will have access to the groupings through their 
own licences. The 'expected ranges', however, will be made available. 
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